



JOINT MEETING

OF THE

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEES 
OF THE

LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

AND THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
August 12, 2010
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission and Authority Chair, called the joint meeting of the Executive Committees to order at 10: 40 a.m.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Jimmy Long

Also present were Commission Members:


Mr. Patrick Bell



Dr. Michael Gargano



Mr. Walter Guidry



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay


Three members were present and this did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed Mr. Bell, Mr. Guidry, Dr. Gargano and Mr. Sibille, effecting a quorum.
The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Jimmy Long


The following members were absent:



Ms. Barbar Baier


Mr. John Williams


Also present were Authority Members:



Mr. Patrick Bell

Dr. Michael Gargano



Mr. Walter Guidry



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay

Three members were present which did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily
 appointed Dr. Gargano, Mr. Guidry and Mr. Bell.  

The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Mr. Brock Avery


Dr. Sujuan Boutte’


Ms. Alice Brown


Ms. Devlin Clark

Mr. Kelvin Deloch

Mr. George Eldredge


Ms. Carol Fulco

Mr. Jack Hart


Ms. Mary Jane Lange


Ms. Robyn Lively


Ms. Suzan Manuel


Mr. Jason McCann

Mr. Richard Omdal


Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Heather Poole


Mr. David Roberts

Mr. Gus Wales


Ms. Lynda Whittington

Under Introductions and Announcements, Ms. Amrhein stated the agency will begin 

moving to the Galvez building at the close of business on October 29, 2010.

Ms. Amrhein reminded members of the agency’s Strategic Planning retreat scheduled for
September 9-10, 2010.  The retreat will be held at SSA Consultants on Bluebonnet Boulevard.  
She encouraged all members to attend.  


Ms. Amrhein announced that in collaboration with the Board of Regents, a mutual
agreement was made that the GEAR Up program will remain at the Board of Regents under their
Sponsored Programs.  However; authority has been received to administer the College Access
Challenge Grant (CACG).  Ms. Amrhein explained that this grant was recently expanded in the Higher Education provisions.  As part of that expansion, the grant funds were made available for a longer period of time.  This grant has previously been administered by the Board of Regents and coordinated by Heather Poole, Assistant Commissioner for Academic Preparation and Economic Development.  Ms. Amrhein explained the Board of Regents was originally designated by the Governor’s office for this function.  The agency received a letter this week from the Governor’s office designating LOSFA as the coordinators of the grant.  
  
Ms. Amrhein introduced Ms. Heather Poole.  Ms. Poole stated that she has been with the Board of Regents for thirteen years and is looking forward to the transition to LOSFA.  Ms. Poole stated that the CACG has $2.2 million appropriated each year for the next five years.  She explained the program will pay for the Explore and PLAN Testing, which are programs that have been in place and paid for by the Board of Regents for the last nine years.  Ms. Poole stated this was part of the Board of Regents first “push” into raising admissions criteria in 2001.  These are early ACT type tests which are given in 8th grade and 10th grade to all public school students in Louisiana.  Ms. Poole also administers this program.  She explained that funds will also be provided through this grant to support a web-based portal similar to the Louisiana E-Portal.  However, plans are in place to make modifications creating a sole portal available for Louisiana students.  The portal will provide outreach for articulation between the four year institutions and the two year institutions.  

Mr. Bell made a motion to adopt the agenda as printed with one addition.  He asked to add a Public Comment period subsequent to Program Updates.  Mr. Eldredge explained the reason this item is not on the agenda is that the requirement to have a public comment period has not gone into effect yet; however, there is no reason not to add it.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.


The minutes of the July 14, 2010 Joint Executive Committee meeting were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Bell made a motion for approval.  Dr. Gargano seconded the motion and it carried unanimously. 

Under Program Updates, Mr. Roberts presented the Public Information and Communications Outreach Report.  He stated there were 15 outreach events in the month of July reaching 1,399 people.  Mr. Roberts stated that 7 of the 15 events were GEAR Up camps that are conducted each year.  In addition, Mr. Roberts stated that Berning Marketing (marketing agency for the START Saving Program) is in the process of creating quick, internet commercials for the agency.  

Mr. Roberts reported that another START media tour has been scheduled for August 30, 2010.  This tour will be concentrated in the Lake Charles and Houma areas.


Dr. Gargano asked how students are tracked who attend GEAR Up camps through the completion of high school to determine if they apply for financial aid?  Mr. Roberts stated that GEAR Up coordinators conduct the camps and LOSFA does presentations at the camps.  Dr. Gargano noted that if one agency is performing the camps and another agency is there to give information on financial aid to the students and if the two agencies do not come together; the result will continue to be the same.  The effectiveness of the program will not be known.  

Dr. Harper stated that GEAR Up reporting requirements do mandate student tracking.  She stated the information should be easily accessible.  

Dr. Boutte’ explained that Sally Donlon, GEAR Up Assistant Director, would have this information.  Dr. Boutte’ stated that earlier in the summer with anticipation of the GEAR Up program moving to LOSFA, the creation of school profiles was researched.  This would allow agency staff to determine the performance of the activities in the program and the results tracked to date.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that LOSFA has access to these reporting tools and will be using this data in planning for the collaborations in the fall and spring.

Ms. Poole noted that in October of this year a report, ACT Student Success report, will be available for the first time that tracks students by school upon graduation and matches to the common market to determine how students are persisting and if students are maintaining their TOPS awards.  She stated the agency staff will have the responsibility of interpreting the results for the schools.  This will be made available for all schools and will be tracked for high schools and higher education institutions.     

Mr. Hart presented the Federal Fund and Agency Operating Fund financial statements for the period ending June 30, 2010.  He stated that at the end of June 2010, the agency had a $5.7 million reserve in the operating fund and $9.9 million in the federal fund.  He reported that the operating statement of the federal fund for the month of June and for the nine months ended June, the agency had a loss of $300,000; however remains in the black for year-to-date.  He explained that this will be the last time there will be a positive number on this fund due to June being the last month of revenues from federal default fees.  Mr. Hart stated the agency’s reserve ratio is .64% which is well over the minimum reserve requirement of .25%.  He stated this number will begin declining beginning with the July report.  He reviewed the current month and year-to-date net assets of the operating fund for the month of June 2010.  Mr. Hart noted the agency’s increase in net assets before interfund transfers is $123,000 for the month and $1.4 for the year.  He explained that interfund transfers are expenditures that are used to pay State General Fund deficiencies in the agency’s operations.  Mr. Hart stated the agency ended the month with a $406,000 loss; however, continued to have a profit of $259,000 for the year.  

Dr. Tremblay arrived at the meeting in progress.  Mr. Lavigne appointed Dr. Tremblay to the Executive Committee of the Authority.

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Activity Report for period ending July 31, 2010.  Dr. Boutte’ discussed the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds.  Dr. Boutte’ stated July appears to be a banner month; however, the number of accounts opened includes the GEAR Up accounts.  She explained that 354 of the 582 accounts opened were GEAR Up accounts, leaving net new accounts of 228.

Dr. Boutte’ presented the report detailing the breakdown by START Investment Options.  The trend continues to show the majority of funds are invested in the Louisiana Principal Protection Option.  

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START activity comparison for July 2010 and the 5 year average for July 2005 through 2009.  Dr. Boutte’ noted that accounts closed in July 2010 are higher than the 5 year average as well as the deposits and disbursements received.  She stated that staff is reporting more effects of the economy are being seen in the number of account owners withdrawing money for unqualified expenses.  

Ms. Amrhein stated a topic of discussion at the Strategic Planning retreat will be focused on other ways for account owners to deposit money into START accounts and borrowers to pay on defaulted loans, i.e., debit/credit card payments.  


Mr. Lavigne commented that he noticed a large amount of money being withdrawn from START accounts.  He asked if this is a reflection of increasing tuition costs?  Ms. Amrhein explained that disbursements have been on the rise for the last six years.  The purpose of the account is to pay college expenses.  She also stated that account owners are allowed to withdraw up to the maximum qualified higher education expenses which include room and board, tuition, books and supplies, which are all increasing in price.

Dr. Boutte’ presented GO Grant and Early Start updates as of August 5, 2010.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the GO Grant billing deadline has passed.  She stated some schools had difficulty with their billing and because the program had additional funds this year, late billings were allowed to be processed.  Dr. Boutte’ stated schools are being notified that late billing may not be approved next year.  She stated the expected amount of late billings for this year is approximately $10,000.  Dr. Boutte’ explained that approximately $1.9 million remains in GO Grant funding less the $10,000 for late billing. 

Dr. Boutte’ stated 13,355 students have been served through the Early Start program.  GO Grant funds were used to cover the shortfall in the Early Start program this year.   


Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS award amounts for the 2010-2011 award year for Opportunity, Performance and Honors Award Levels as of July 28, 2010.  Ms. Amrhein explained this report has been disseminated to all schools and is based on tuition increases that were enacted for this academic year.  Ms. Amrhein stated that Act 915 of 2008 allowed the schools to raise tuition either 3, 4 or 5% based on their peer institutions in the Southern Regional Education Board (SREB).  She explained with the passage of the LA GRAD Act this year and implementation of the Act this fall, TOPS award amounts for 2010-2011 were sent to schools on July 28, 2010.  This is to ensure proper billing for TOPS awards and proper awarding of other financial aid to students. 

Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS Payment Summary by school and award level for academic year 2009-10 as of July 30, 2010.  She stated $300,000 in invoices for that year have been paid from the 2010-11 appropriation.  

Ms. Amrhein presented the agency response to the USDE requests pertaining to Personally Identifiable Information (PII).  She explained that the Federal Department of Education requested the agency submit the security measures in place to protect PII including electronic and paper records.  The agency has submitted the requested information and it has been accepted by the Department.  Ms. Amrhein commended agency staff for the great work done in compiling the requested information for timely submission and for ensuring that agency information is secure and meets Department standards.



Ms. Amrhein presented the application to participate in the John R. Justice Student Grant Program.  Ms. Amrhein explained this grant program is for $127,000 given to allow repayment of student loan debt for public defenders and prosecutors.  She stated guidelines have been given on how the money must be divided.  Ms. Amrhein explained that half must go to prosecutors and half to public defenders.  Agency staff collaborated with the Louisiana Public Defender and her association and the District Attorney’s association.  Ms. Amrhein noted the application has been submitted but not accepted yet.  If accepted, rules to implement the program will be forthcoming.   
Pursuant addition of the agenda item, Mr. Lavigne offered a public comment period.  There were no comments.


Under Old Business, it was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider publication of final rule to amend Section 315 of the START Saving Program rules to add interest rates to be applied to deposits and earning enhancements in eligible accounts for the year ending December 31, 2009.  
 

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider publication of final rule to amend Sections 1009, 1011, 1013, and 1015 and to delete Section 1017 of the Scholarship and Grant Program rules to clarify the responsibilities of high schools and colleges and universities with respect to TOPS Tech Early Start.  Mr. Lavigne stated that Items 1 and 2 will be taken in globo.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Mr. Guidry seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider and act upon the attached requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that requires students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Michael (1780), Lindsey (7378), Kiara (7035) and Joshua (7440).  There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Sibille made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.





It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider and act upon the attached request for exception to the TOPS Teacher regulatory provisions that require recipients to begin teaching in a qualified public school within two years of the date of certification as a teacher and to complete such teaching obligation within six years from the date of certification as a teacher.  Staff recommended approval of request submitted by Jennifer (1385).  Dr. Harper made a motion to approve.  Mr. Bell seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
 
It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider adoption of the monetary amount that will constitute the Average Award Amount (TOPS Tech) to be awarded to TOPS recipients who are pursuing a Vocational or Technical Education Certificate or Diploma at a Proprietary or Cosmetology school or pursuing a Non-Academic Undergraduate Degree Program at a Louisiana Association of Independent Colleges and Universities (LAICU) college or university during the 2010-11 academic year.  The Average Award Amount (TOPS Tech) for the 2010-11 award year is $1,120.  Dr. Harper made a motion to approve.  Mr. Bell seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider a Budget Adjustment for fiscal year 2010-2011.  Ms. Amrhein stated one of the programs the agency administers for the Board of Regents is the Health Care Educator Forgiveness program.  Each year a budget adjustment is done to allow an interagency transfer from the Board of Regents to LOSFA to pay the recipients.  Ms. Amrhein stated the budget adjustment reflects a total increase of $161,600 to complete this year’s obligation.  Dr. Tremblay stated this is only for continuation of a Master’s Degree.  Mr. Guidry made a motion to approve.  Mr. Long seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider Dr. Gargano’s request to investigate possibilities for a student financial aid strategy for Louisiana.  Mr. Lavigne stated he and Mr. Eldredge compiled the background information to remind members to be cognizant of the Commission’s limitation with respect to recommendation or promulgation of recommendations made to the legislature.  
Dr. Gargano stated this proposal is based on a variety of different contexts.  He noted the state has invested significant funds in two major financial aid programs:  TOPS and GO Grant, and believes it is unclear how these two programs help students.   He recommends forming an Advisory Committee with a fresh perspective on financial aid which would determine a series of recommendations that could be presented to the Board of Regents.  From there the recommendations could eventually be presented to the Senate and Education House and Finance Committees as recommendations for consideration.  

Dr. Gargano stated more focus needs to be placed on the students with need rather than students who are known to succeed.  He noted that national research finds that unless students from low income, first generation families have assurance at a very early age that college is affordable, that cohort of students are more apt to drop out, to pursue high school curriculums which are not college preparatory, and to under select colleges and universities if they decide to attempt post secondary education.  
Dr. Gargano recommended that the state make an investment of $100 a year into a 529 college savings plan starting at the birth of each child whose family makes $30,000 or less a year.  He stated funds could be deposited for the child on every birthday but these funds would only be assessable if the child attends a post secondary institution.  
Dr. Gargano stated he believes there is a professional and personal responsibility to present to the Board of Regents and to state government an alternative model.  This model would not cost more than what is being invested presently and would look at not only what the state provides for financial aid but a model that also incorporates what is happening nationally.  Dr. Gargano stated there are three components that need to be factored into this process: the federal component, the state component and the institutional component.  He noted that if all three components are included the appropriate financial aid packet can be designed for the student.  

Mr. Lavigne expressed his concern in placing this responsibility on the agency given the statutory language currently in place.  

Dr. Harper stated she had a different interpretation of the background information included in this proposal.  She understood it to mean it would be under the purview of the agency and Commission and that is the reason the proposal was presented.  Mr. Eldredge stated the Commission has been granted statutory authority to administer programs on behalf of the state.  Mr. Eldredge explained that in the past there has been a concern in the Governor’s office and the legislature that the Commission and Authority are operational, administering boards, which is not involved in policy making.  

Dr. Tremblay recommended the Chair writing a letter to present to the Interim Commissioner requesting the collective wisdom of the Commission to bring new ideas, etc. regarding financial aid.  Mr. Lavigne stated it has to be very clear that the Commission would not be the ones making the recommendation but would be the Board of Regents representing Higher Education making the recommendations to the Governor and legislature. 
Mr. Long agreed with the Chair on the sensitivity of this issue.  He stated that Dr. Gargano does have ideas which are worth serious consideration.  He voiced his concern regarding the method of financing this endeavor and the continuation of the cost.  
Dr. Harper asked if the Commission chooses not to pursue this or at least offer to be a resource to the Board of Regents, is another group discussing these issues that would take the initiative in moving forward?  Mr. Lavigne suggested that the System Heads for all the higher education institutions could do this.  Dr. Harper asked if that group would have the time and effort required to accomplish this endeavor?  Mr. Lavigne stated he did not have an answer to that question.  

Mr. Bell noted that as the administrators and operators of these various programs, the Commission members would be in the best position to make recommendations.  He stated that he does not foresee any problems with the Commission taking the initiative in developing recommendations and submitting the recommendations to the Board of Regents.  
Mr. Bell made a motion to approve.  Dr. Harper seconded the motion.

Mr. Sibille moved in a substitute motion that the Chair at the direction of the Executive Committee of the Louisiana Student Financial Assistance Commission ask the Board of Regents to consider convening an appropriate group to review all state higher education financial aid programs to develop a financial aid strategy for Louisiana students who attend Louisiana colleges.  Mr. Long seconded the motion.
Mr. Bell asked for a Roll Call Vote on the substitute motion.  The substitute motion passed with a vote of five yeas to three nays.  

There being no further business, Mr. Bell made a motion to adjourn at 12:05 p.m.  Mr. Guidry seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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